


 

 

The Honourable MalcolmTurnbull MP 
Prime Minister of Australia 
Parliament House  
Canberra.  
 
4 April 2016 
 
 
Dear Prime Minister, 
 
Further to our recent discussions on the question of my candidature for the position of Secretary 
General of the United Nations, and those I've had with the Foreign Minister, I am writing to you 
formally to request the Australian Government's nomination of me for that position.  
 
As you know, I have been a life-long supporter of the UN. I believe it remains crucial to the 
continued functioning of the global order. It is therefore central to Australian interests that the UN 
remain relevant to the core global challenges of peace and security, sustainable economic growth 
and humanitarian responsibility for the future.  
 
I also believe, however, that the UN system is now in danger of dying the death of a thousand cuts. 
It has become progressively marginalised from core global decision-making. We have seen this in 
recent times on Iran, Syria, North Korea, the "European" refugees crisis and Ebola. There is a 
growing danger that governments around the world are increasingly walking around the UN, rather 
than supporting its continued centrality to a functioning global order. And more broadly there is a 
growing deficit in effective global governance in general at a time when the delivery of such 
governance is needed more than ever before. 
 
I believe I can make a concrete contribution to arresting these developments should I be elected as 
Secretary General. I have a deep familiarity with the UN system. This is based on our successful 
campaign for an Australian position on the UN Security Council in 2013-14. It is also based on my 
recent chairmanship of the Independent Commission on Multilateralism, a two year long review of 
the UN system against the core question of whether the UN remains fit for purpose for the 
demands for effective global governance for the 21st century, and if not what practical reforms are 
necessary to make it so. Furthermore, my periods of service as a career diplomat, Foreign Minister 
and Prime Minister, as well as working on various UN High Level Panels, also provide relevant 
professional experience.  
 
As you know, there will be many candidates from the Eastern European and Western European 
and Others Group of which Australia is a member. I understand eight candidates have already 
been nominated by their respective governments. These include candidates from both groups, and 
both male and female. It is therefore impossible to predict the likelihood of success in the case of 
my own candidature. Nor could any other candidate credibly claim that at this stage they have a 
high probability of success. This uncertainty is compounded by the vagaries of the election process 
itself. Nonetheless, based on the informal soundings I have taken so far, I believe there are 
reasonable grounds for support for my candidature in critical capitals.  
 
You have indicated that you would take this matter to Cabinet after I had notified you formally of 
my intention to be a candidate. I am conscious of the fact that you will have many competing 
Cabinet priorities. Therefore the timing of Cabinet deliberation is of course a matter for you. At a 
practical level, however, for me to run an effective campaign, I would need at least two months 
before the UN Security Council begins its "straw polls" selection process in July. Which means I 
would need the government's nomination letter to be lodged with the UN Security Council and 
General Assembly in April.  
 
Many governments have assembled large teams to run their candidate's campaigns. I do not 
believe this is necessary. The government would need a single, senior experienced officer, with a 
support officer, to coordinate the campaign out of our mission in New York. Then it would be a 
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matter of me campaigning personally in relevant Security Council capitals, and a small number of 
other capitals, with logistical support from our missions in the field. I would hope to run the most 
modest campaign structure of all candidates. These campaigns are much smaller in nature than 
campaigns for Security Council membership, where the support of all 193 member states is 
sought. In this campaign, the key decision-makers are the 15 members of the Council itself.  
 
As for the public management of the question of my candidature, I would appreciate it if your office, 
or the FMO, could liaise with either myself, or Kate Sieper on my staff, on how this would best be 
done.  
 
Thank you for the support you have offered me in our discussions on my candidature. If I succeed, 
I believe I can do Australia proud.  As well as make a strong contribution to sustaining a credible 
United Nations for the future.  
 
Yours Sincerely 
 
Kevin Rudd 
 
cc The Hon. Julie Bishop, Foreign Minister.   
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THE HONOURABLE KEVIN RUDD AC
26th Prime Minister of Australia

20 November 2020
Dear Prime Minister Morrison,

You may be aware of a petition tabled in the House of Representatives last week, calling for a Royal 
Commission to ensure a strong, diverse news media to underpin the future of Australia’s democracy.

The petition garnered more than 500,000 signatures in only four weeks, making it the single largest 
electronic petition ever submitted to the Australian Parliament.

The petition, known formally as EN1938, read:
Our democracy depends on diverse sources of reliable, accurate and independent news. But media 
ownership is becoming more concentrated alongside new business models that encourage deliberately 
polarising and politically manipulated news. 

We are especially concerned that Australia’s print media is overwhelmingly controlled by News 
Corporation, founded by Fox News billionaire Rupert Murdoch, with around two-thirds of daily 
newspaper readership. This power is routinely used to attack opponents in business and politics by 
blending editorial opinion with news reporting. Australians who hold contrary views have felt 
intimidated into silence. These facts chill free speech and undermine public debate. Powerful 
monopolies are also emerging online, including Facebook and Google. 

We are deeply concerned by: mass-sackings of news journalists; digital platforms impacting on media 
diversity and viability; Nine Entertainment's takeover of the Melbourne Age and Sydney Morning 
Herald; News Corp’s acquisition (and then closure) of more than 200 smaller newspapers, 
undermining regional and local news; attempts to replace AAP Newswire with News Corp’s 
alternative; and relentless attacks on the ABC’s independence and funding. Professional journalists 
further have legitimate concerns around unjust searches, potential prosecution, whistle-blower 
protection, official secrecy and dispute resolution that should be comprehensively addressed. 

Only a Royal Commission would have the powers and independence to investigate threats to media 
diversity, and recommend policies to ensure optimal diversity across all platforms to help guarantee 
our nation’s democratic future.

We therefore ask the House to support the establishment of such a Royal Commission to ensure the 
strength and diversity of Australian news media.

This is a pivotal time for our democracy. How we respond to these emerging challenges will 
determine whether Australians can depend on a thriving, diverse media to hold public officials to 
account. It will also determine whether future citizens can rely on factual and accurate reporting, 
separated from the opinion of editors and publishers, on which to make informed voting decisions.

Given the clear and widespread support for this initiative across Australia, I would appreciate your 
views on constituting a commission of inquiry into the future of media diversity, as respectfully 
requested by these half-million petitioners. 

Yours sincerely

Kevin Rudd
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The Honourable Kevin Rudd AC 

26th Prime Minister of Australia 

 • EMAIL: Kevin.Rudd@aph.gov.au 

 
Hon Scott Morrison MP 
Prime Minister of Australia 
Parliament House, Canberra 
Email:    

30 June 2021 

 
Dear Prime Minister Morrison, 

As I mentioned to you earlier today, I had a scheduled call with Albert Bourla, Chairman and 
Chief Executive of Pfizer, Inc.  

I used the call as an opportunity to congratulate Pfizer on their outstanding research and 
development and their success in producing so early a world-class COVID-19 vaccine. We also 
discussed Pfizer’s current challenges and the political pressures they face around the world for an 
intellectual property waiver to expedite the supply of vaccines to developing countries. We 
follow these debates closely through our think tank operations in Washington – and Pfizer’s 
ongoing negotiations with the United States Trade Representative. 

I also used the call as an opportunity to ask Dr Bourla whether there was any possible way, given 
Pfizer’s current international contractual obligations, to advance the dispatch of significant 
quantities of the Pfizer vaccine to Australia as early as possible in the third quarter this year. My 
understanding was that there were current contractual arrangements with the Australian 
Government to deliver a total 40 million doses by the end of 2021. I did so not as a 
representative of the Australian Government, but purely in my private capacity as an Australian 
citizen who cares for his country’s wellbeing. 

Dr Bourla indicated that they had limited flexibility because of their existing supply obligations 
around the world. Nonetheless, he also indicated that a number of their manufacturing facilities 
were producing ahead of schedule. In response to my representations, Dr Bourla said he would 
personally look at “what further might be able to be done”. I thanked Dr Bourla for that.  

Dr Bourla indicated that, if it became physically possible to bring forward delivery, he would 
require a further formal contractual request from the Australian Government to that effect. I 
replied that that was understandable. I added, of course, that would be a matter for the 
Australian Government and that I would pass this on to you. 

Speaking on my own initiative, I floated the possibility of Australia perhaps seeking a large-scale 
advance order of Pfizer’s 2022 vaccine “booster” which, from what I have read, is still under 
development. I speculated that it might perhaps be possible for the Australian Government to 
consider a commercial offer for the 2022 booster that would also incorporate a bringing-forward 
of the current order for the 2021 vaccine into the early part of the third quarter of this year. 
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 • EMAIL: Kevin.Rudd@aph.gov.au 

Once again, I emphasised to Dr Bourla that this was speculation on my own part, rather than me 
acting in any way on behalf of the Australian Government.  

As Dr Bourla lives in New York, we also agreed to catch up when I return there later this year. 

Yours sincerely, 

Hon Kevin Rudd AC 
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The Honourable Kevin Rudd AC 

26th Prime Minister of Australia 
 

GPO BOX 228 BRISBANE QLD 4001 AUSTRALIA            Kevin.Rudd@aph.gov.au 

Hon Anthony Albanese MP 
Prime Minister of Australia 
Parliament House ACT 2600 

16 August 2022 

Dear Prime Minister, 

Congratulations on the early success of your government and, in particular, your vigorous 
pursuit of long-delayed constitutional recognition of our First Australians. The 
constitutional amendments and referendum question outlined in your speech to the Garma 
Festival represent, in my view, an elegant, substantial and responsible proposal to begin 
implementing the Uluru Statement from the Heart after so many years of conservative 
paralysis.  

I was pleased to write recently for the Sydney Morning Herald in endorsement of this 
proposal and was grateful for the assistance rendered to my staff by both the Prime 
Minister’s Office and the Office of Minister Burney in terms of the policy background.  

During discussions with Minister Burney’s Office, a question was raised about the 
government’s planning around next year’s fifteenth anniversary of the Apology to 
Australia’s Indigenous Peoples on Monday 13 February. Minister Burney’s adviser expected 
the government would also formally mark the anniversary in some manner, but the details 
had not yet been worked out.  

My usual practice as Co-Chair of the National Apology Foundation is to convene with 
survivors of the Stolen Generations at the annual National Apology Breakfast hosted by 
Message Stick. Given the 15-year milestone, Message Stick are planning an additional event 
in Canberra in addition to their usual event at New South Wales Parliament House. This is 
one of several invitations already received by my office, and expect more over the coming 
months. 

Given the government’s ambitious policy agenda, I understand there are matters that 
deserve more immediate attention. I have therefore instructed my office to reserve Monday 
13 February for whatever function the government considers most useful to advance the 
cause of national reconciliation. I have appointed  in my Brisbane office to liaise 
with the government on my behalf regarding these arrangements. 
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GPO BOX 228 BRISBANE QLD 4001 AUSTRALIA            Kevin.Rudd@aph.gov.au 

Another matter discussed with Minister Burney’s Office was the Apology anniversary’s 
bearing on the Closing the Gap Report which were historically linked until last year when 
Mr Morrison decided the report would henceforth be delivered mid-year. Mr Morrison did 
this over the objections of Pat Turner and the Coalition of Peaks who preferred to keep this 
link. 

As you may recall, the Prime Minister’s annual report on Closing the Gap was linked to the 
anniversary of the Apology for good reason. The Apology was not merely an admission of 
past injustices, but a commitment by the Australian Parliament on behalf of the Australian 
people to redress those wrongs. The linkage between the Apology and Closing the Gap 
ensures that future governments feel the weight of this commitment when they account for 
their government’s record on bringing it to life. 

In my analysis, Mr Morrison’s decision was calculated to achieve four political outcomes: 

• Making it easier for future conservative governments to cut Indigenous programs by 
putting as much distance as possible between the Closing the Gap Report and the 
May budget process; 

• Reducing the moral burden on future conservative governments to close the gap by 
reframing it as an exercise in positive generosity, rather than rightful restitution; 

• Appeasing the Coalition’s conservative base, which still denies our history, by 
divorcing efforts to close the gap from the practices that created and entrenched the 
gap; and 

• Gaining political advantage for the Coalition by fraudulently depicting the Labor 
Party’s record as mere left-wing symbolism, as opposed to substantive right-wing 
practicality (as evidenced by the Morrison Government excising mentions of the 
Apology from official documents). 

Since no Closing the Gap Report was delivered in February 2022, it is right and proper to 
deliver it on the schedule established by Mr Morrison. However, should this persist beyond 
2022, it will become entrenched to the detriment of Closing the Gap. I discussed this with 
Pat Turner yesterday, and we are jointly of the opinion that Closing the Gap should be 
restored to align with the anniversary of the Apology. 

Yours sincerely, 

Kevin Rudd 

 

cc: Linda Burney, Pat Turner, Glyn Davis 
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The Honourable Kevin Rudd AC 

26th Prime Minister of Australia 
 

GPO BOX 228 BRISBANE QLD 4001 AUSTRALIA            Kevin.Rudd@aph.gov.au 

Hon Anthony Albanese MP 
Prime Minister of Australia 
Parliament House ACT 2600 

23 August 2022 

Dear Prime Minister, 

Thank you for your letter inviting me to join you at the State Funeral for former Prime 
Minister Shinzo Abe of Japan next month. 

Mr Abe was indeed a remarkable leader. He was, in my view, the most consequential leader 
of his country since the Second World War. Throughout his long career, he moved the dial 
through sheer personality, political will and policy creativity. He was also a valued friend of 
Australia. Mr Abe’s death was tragic and a sober reminder to all of us who treasure our 
open and democratic societies of just how precious our freedoms are. 

While I will be unable to join you in Tokyo, I wish you well as you lead the Australian 
delegation on this important mission of solidarity with the government and people of Japan 
in their time of national mourning. 

Yours sincerely, 

Kevin Rudd 
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